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REPORT TO AUDIT COMMITTEE




Date of Meeting:
21st JUNE 2006

Public


Key Decision:
No
Recorded in Forward Plan:
No

Inside Policy Framework



Title:
ANNUAL AUDIT & INSPECTION LETTER 2004/05 

Report of:
TOWN CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE

Report reference:
CE 15 06

Summary:

The Annual Audit and Inspection Letter (AAIL) for 2004/05 was received from the Audit Commission in March 2006 and is considered in full elsewhere on the agenda. 

The special Council meeting on 27th April considered the issues in the AAIL (report CE08/06) relating to the Section 11 recommendation that the authority should improve its financial management arrangements and systems of internal control.

The purpose of this report is to consider the remaining issues raised in the AAIL to inform members of progress being made on each issue.

Recommendations:

That Members note and endorse the actions being taken. 

Contact Officer:
Maggie Mooney
Ext:
 7001

1. BACKGROUND INFORMATION AND OPTIONS

1.1
The Annual Audit and Inspection Letter (AAIL) for 2004/05 was received from the Audit Commission in March 2006 and is considered in full elsewhere on the agenda.

1.2
The special Council meeting on 27th April considered the issues in the AAIL (report CE08/06) relating to the Section 11 recommendation that the authority should improve its financial management arrangements and systems of internal control. It is not intended to repeat those issues in this report as they have been well documented and discussed by Members in various committees and at full Council.

1.3
The purpose of this report is to consider some of the other key issues raised in the AAIL to inform members of progress being made on each issue. The paragraphs referred to below refer to the paragraph number in the AAIL. 

1.4 Senior Officers and the Audit Commission will be present at the meeting to answer any Member queries not covered by the report.

2. ANNUAL AUDIT AND INSPECTION LETTER

2.1 Gershon Efficiency Savings (paragraph 25)

The draft Medium Term Financial Plan which will be considered by the Executive on 16th June and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny on 29th June sets out the three year plan to meet the original target efficiencies set by the Government of £1.8m as follows:

Returns made to date (subject to Audit):

2005/06 Forward Look
April 2005
£622,000

2004/05 Backward Look
June 2005
£645,000

2005/06 Forward Look
April 2006
£236,000

2007/08 Not yet due

Provisional
£300,000
Provisional Total


        £1,803,000

Since then the target for the authority has been reduced to £1.5m over the three-year period, and it is not anticipated based on the above projections that there will be a problem in meeting that target. Work is currently ongoing to clarify what savings ‘count’ against the Gershon target and any problems in this respect will be reported back.

2.2 Income Collection and Arrears (Paragraphs 28 to 30)


After the January 2005 floods the Council gave absolute priority to assisting flood affected victims claim their correct Council Tax and NNDR exemptions. All new recovery action was suspended in directing resources to meeting this priority. As reported to the Executive on 13th June 2004/05 (RB 4/O5) collection trends before the floods were up on previous year’s e.g. 85.8% of Council Tax Collected as at 31st December against 85% as at 31st December 2003. This suggests the slight dip in collection performance in 2004/05 was as a direct consequence of the flood.

2.3 Risk Management (Paragraphs 32 to 33)

Risk Management is monitored by the Corporate Risk Management Group, which consists of senior officers and includes the portfolio holder for Finance and Performance Management. The corporate risk register is updated and reported to senior managers and the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee (now the Audit Committee) quarterly. Risk management is embedded in the Council's project management processes to inform business planning & decision making. Further developments are taking place to integrate risk management within the performance management framework.

2.4 Use of Resources Judgement (paragraphs 38 to 45)


A full report on the Use of Resources judgement, together with an action plan for improvement will be brought to a future meeting of the Audit Committee. The action plan will incorporate recommendations for improvement from the IPF review of the Financial Management arrangements of the authority.

2.5 Standards Authority – Planning Applications (Paragraph 57)

The City Council is very concerned about the Standards Authority designation.  A report was agreed at the Executive on 12 June and will go to Full Council on 18 July.  It recommends a number of actions to enable further capacity and improve performance. Since the period referred to in paragraph 57, the Council has made a number of improvements to address these shortcomings.  Although the Council recognises that it still has significant progress to make to meet the target for major applications, there have already been notable improvements in performance in the Planning service since the accounting period June 2004 to July 2005.  

Report SP03/06 Corporate Performance Monitoring Report, 3rd Quarter Oct - Dec 2005 illustrates some of these improvements for the 1st nine months


Major applications
47%
Below target of 60%


Minor applications
72%
Above target of 65%


Other applications
86%
Above target of 80%

Building new homes on Brownfield land performance in Carlisle for the first nine months was 48%.   The 60% target for brownfield land development is a national target to be reached by 2008 and it is recognised by government that not all areas can meet the target.  Some areas will exceed it others will not.  Paragraph 5(e) of the Consultation Draft PPS3 clearly states that Regional Spatial Strategies should set "the regions brownfield target".  The draft RSS out for consultation from the 20th March identifies the brownfield target for Carlisle as 50%. This is the important figure against which the Council should be judged not the national target.  

With regard to the quality checklist the Council has achieved all the Pendleton Points and now meets all the targets.

2.6 Environmental Health Service Score (Paragraph 57)

A benchmarking process is being undertaken for these services and a service review has been scheduled and incorporated into the Directorate/Team Service plans for 2005/6.

2.7 Equality and Diversity (Paragraph 57) 

BVPI 2a) - The council reported level 1 on the commission for racial equality standard, 2005/06 after taking part in the north west capacity building programme, Dialog. Target of level 2 over next 2 years is considered "feasible". Draft equalities policy in place - to be consulted on with minority groups over next couple of months. 

BV2b) - The council reported 68% score for progress in promoting race equality in 2005/06, an improvement from 63% in the previous year. 

BV11a) - For 2004/05, we were in the top quartile, not bottom, for top women earners (31.15% had been input as 13% in error onto Audit Commission website). Reported 26.31% for 2005/06, probably around 2nd quartile. 

BV156, buildings accessible to disabled, reported 81.81% 2005/06, beating our target of 70% and achieving top quartile performance.

2.8 CDRP (Paragraph 57)


The CDRP has undergone extensive reorganisation and revitalisation over the last six months. Newly focused task groups delivering a range of interventions prompted the Director of the Home Office Group at Government Office NorthWest to describe performance as displaying "grounds for optimism". Recent recorded performance shows a reduction in British Crime Survey Comparator crimes of 7.7% on this year compared to last year.

2.9 Waste (Paragraph 57)

The Council has undertaken a detailed feasibility study into its refuse collection and recycling service over the past 6 months. The outcome of this was supported by the Executive at its meeting on 12 June and recommended to Council for approval. The outcomes are to introduce an alternate weekly collection service, which restricts the amount of residual domestic waste collected and increases recycling provision. The proposals are incorporated into the overall aims of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership and the Council earmarked a capital budget in 2005/6 to enable this to be progressed."

2.10 Staff Absence (Paragraph 57)

The 2005/06 figure of 10.91 days absence per employee represented a significant improvement on the previous year’s performance of 12.87, well below the target set of 11.8 days. The aim for the year was to reduce the level of absence by an average of 1.29 days per employee and this has been exceeded by 52% (or 0.67 days).

This improvement of 1.96 days has enabled money to be found from existing resources to fund an enhanced Occupational Health Service, rather than needing to request additional finance.  This in turn should generate further reductions and savings that can be re-invested.

This progress has resulted from implementation of an Improvement Plan requested by, and reported quarterly to, Members on the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee. Officers have now presented an updated Plan that is anticipated to bring about continued progress in addressing this identified Key Area of Concern for the council.

2.11 Overview and Scrutiny Arrangements (Paragraph 59)

We are continuing to take forward actions in the O&S Improvement Plan and a progress report will be taken to O&S Management Committee on 6th July 2006.

2.12 Pay and Workforce Strategy (Paragraph 60)

A major project, managed using Prince 2 methodology, is underway in order to produce a Pay and Workforce Strategy for the authority by 2007. This involves conducting a pay and grading review, work to comply with single status and equal pay requirements, a review of all our people-related policies and the introduction of workforce planning. The resources needed to conduct the project have been approved by Council and a project team has been established. Collaborative arrangements are in place with the trade unions.

In keeping with the approved Project Implementation Document, good progress has been made with Job Evaluation and in the preparation of a Workforce Development Plan (WDP) for the authority. The latter has allowed us to assess and plan for the future knowledge and skills needs of the council, and enable us to ensure that we will have the appropriate staffing structure in place to deliver the authority’s strategic objectives for the foreseeable future. Work on the remaining two areas within the project is scheduled to start later this year.

The authority has also developed a Learning Plan which has been submitted to the North West Improvement Network which in turn has produced a Regional Learning Plan. One of the outcomes of the WDP is intended to be a County-wide Learning Plan. This work will facilitate shared services and benchmarking of performance within Cumbria. A major collaborative initiative is well underway (ACE – Achieving Cumbrian Excellence) enabling joint member networking and learning that actively involves all councils within Cumbria. Carlisle is the lead authority for this initiative.

2.13 ICT Vulnerability Testing (Paragraph 65 to 66) 

The Council has installed new Vulnerability and Intrusion detection software to assist in it is project to address all high risks identified by the vulnerability testing and to implement a continual process of assessment, review and improvement. The remit of this project is to also to implement Change Control policies and procedures along the lines of the IT Infrastructure Library (ITIL) best practices. This project is schedule to be completed by the end of October.

An exercise to remove all accounts of users who have left the Council has been completed and new procedures are being developed to ensure the ICT department is notified promptly when any employees leaves in future. A more general review of IT policies, which would include an enhanced IT Security policy, has also been agreed with the Director of Corporate Services.

2.14 Grant Claims (Paragraph 67 to 68)

Improvements have been made to the way the working papers and evidence is set out for the 2005/06 accounts.  The information has been requested from the Service Heads earlier this year to ensure that a quality check of the working papers can take place before 30 June 2006.

2.15 New CPA Framework (Paragraph 74)

There has been a second round of consultation on the new CPA Framework for District Councils and the City Council has responded positively to the risk-based approach to inspection.  This is in accordance with the guiding proposals of strategic regulations.  If this approach is agreed it will mean that the City Council itself request a re-categorisation of its CPA score.  Alternatively, the Audit Commission can itself request a re-categorisation, if there is evidence of deterioration.  Key sources of evidence for re-categorisation will be:

· use of resources assessment (scored);

· direction of travel statements;

· service performance information summarised to show any changes in performance since 2002/03 and currently performance, service inspection reports (if any) and Benefits Fraud Inspectorate scores; and

· any other relevant evidence of improvement or deterioration.

The City Council will work closely with the Audit Commission’s Relationship Manager during this period and the re-categorisation activity will being in October 2006.

3. CONSULTATION

The Annual Audit and Inspection was on the agenda of the full Council meeting on 27th April, when Members considered the S11 recommendation covering the financial performance issues.

4. RECOMMENDATIONS


That Members note and endorse the actions being taken.

5. IMPLICATIONS

· Staffing/Resources –  As set out in the report

· Financial –  No financial implications

· Legal – None

· Corporate – SMT have considered the AAIL.

· Risk Management – As set out in the report

· Equality Issues – As set out in the report

· Environmental – As set out in the report

· Crime and Disorder – As set out in the report

· Impact on Customers – As set out in the report

1 IF  = 1 "Note: in compliance with section 100d of the Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 the report has been prepared in part from the following papers: AAIL March 2006
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